MINUTES OF THE METRO COUNCIL MEETING
October 24, 1996

Council Chamber

Councilors Present:  Jon Kvistad (Presiding Officer), Susan McLain, Ruth McFarland, Ed
Washington, Patricia McCaig, Rod Monroe, Don Morissette.

Councilors Absent: None.

Presiding Officer Jon Kvistad called the meeting to order at 2:10 p.m.

1. INTRODUCTIONS

Councilor McLain asked that Resolution No. 96-2404 be moved back to the Growth Management
Committee.

Councilor Monroe seconded the motion.

There was no objection from the Council.

Presiding Officer Kvistad returned Resolution No. 96-2404 to the Growth Management Committee.
2. CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS

Presiding Officer Kvistad asked Mr. Lewelyn to come forward to testify limiting his testimony to five
minutes.

Mr. Art Lewelyn began by indicating he was not in support of the North South Light Rail. He
discussed his plans for alternative transportation which included the plans for a low floor electric
trolley bus. He presented maps describing his plans for a circulator which ran from the Rose Corridor
across the bridge through the length of the downtown mall. There would be no road reconstruction
for these vehicles nor a displacement of the bus system, a reduction in the number of diesel buses
on the mall creating a transfer vehicle to get from the east side light rail to downtown mall area. He
noted a brochure which described his proposal. (This brochure is included in the permanent record
of the minutes of this meeting and may be found in the Council Archival Records). He reviewed his
main points which included a description of the circular, an East Bank alignment of the Light Rail and
a street car across the Hawthorne Bridge to act as a secondary transfer point from OMSI to the Mall.
He also included a plan which included the involvement of the Street Car Committee, ARORTA’s
work, noting the rail lines already in place. His plan included an electrical run vehicle which could
run on its own apparatus, its own energy. He did not believe the current South North Light Rail plan
was accomplishing what it should. He emphasized that the Street Car option did have advantages
over the bus system. He concluded by saying that he was for rail transit because he believed that it
had advantages of being fast, smooth, comfortable, clean, quite, easier boarding, low maintenance
costs, and an improvement to the pedestrian environment. He asked that he be able to give his
presentation in a form that it really deserved.

Presiding Officer Kvistad asked that the Executive Officer provide a staff person to review Mr.
Lewelyn’s proposal. He thanked Mr. Lewelyn for his presentation.
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3. EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMMUNICATIONS

Mike Burton, Executive Officer, updated the Council on the Zoo Bond Measure. The Bond Measure
was going out for sale, to be sold by November 1st. Moody’s and Standard had reviewed and
confirmed the ratings on these bonds. He said, one question which arose about ratings is the status
of Ballot Measure 47 should it pass and what its effects would be. He recommended putting together
a shadow budget which would reflect what would happen if this measure passed. The loss to the
Zoo would be about $1.7 million, the difficulty being that one can not shut down or carve back simply
because these are revenue producing days. The Executive was reviewing what could be done if
these kinds of reductions are necessary, if the measure passed.

Secondly, the State of Oregon must review sites for prisons and two of the sites are the Dammasch
property in Wilsonville and the Wilsonville Tract. Metro had an interest in both of these possible sites
for the purpose of bringing them into the Urban Growth Boundary, opportunity for this site to become
a housing development, which was greatly needed in the Wilsonville area. The Wilsonville Tract was
actually on the list to purchase as open space. Mr. Burton indicated that he had been working with
the the Tualatin Valley Water District to help them locate other sites so they would vacate their
option on this property so Metro is clear to proceed with the purchase. The DOC citing had
temporarily postponed this process. There had been a tremendous effort on Wilsonville’s part to
resolve these growth issues. He noted a hearing on the 17th of November in Wilsonville at 3 p.m. at
the Holiday Inn regarding not supporting this site as a prison site. There was continued negotiation
on the purchase of this property but there could be a problem if the Governor used this as a site for a
prison.

Councilor Morissette asked what the number of the site was?
Mr. Burton responded that the number was 40 through 42.

Presiding Officer Kvistad indicated he would make sure the Council knew what the site number
was as it was of concern to him as well.

4, AUDITOR REPORT

Ms. Alexis Dow, Auditor, gave an update on the results of the Auditor’s planning efforts. The plan
was the outcome of discussions with Council as well as budget analysts, Council analysts, and
department heads. She had planned 10 audits anticipated within the next year. Two already were in
progress, an Evaluation of the Rate Reform and comments on the options as well as surveying work
with respect to Growth Management. The other areas to be reviewed in the next year included plans
to assess overall Zoo performance, a service efforts and accomplishments audit, assessing control
surrounding the MERC event settlement accounts, and at the completion of the EXPO expansion,
construction activity would be reviewed. There were also plans to assess the effectiveness and
efficiency of Metro’s management structure, particularly giving emphasis on span of control issues.
The Auditor would be looking at Metro’s management controls on the Zoo construction, the
effectiveness of Metro’s Waste Reduction Program as well as the adequacy of control surrounding
receipts at remote locations. The actual scope of these audits would be determined after a thorough
survey has been performed, occurring prior to the audits. The Auditor anticipated that this plan would
be flexible and would accommodate any emerging issues during the year.

5. CONSENT AGENDA

5.1 Consideration of the Minutes for the October 17, 1996 Metro Council Meeting.
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The minutes of the October 17, 1996 Council meeting were not avalable.
6. ORDINANCES - SECOND READING

6.1 Ordinance No. 96-647B, For the Purpose of Adopting a Functional Plan for Early
Implementation of the 2040 Growth Concept.

Presiding Officer Kvistad reviewed the process for this meeting, stating that, first, the Council woul
take into consideration and act on any amendments that were before Council today presented by
members of the Council or by the Advisory Committee, MPAC. The Council would then move into a
Public Hearing on this ordinance. He noted that the existing Functional Plan as amended was
available in the Council Chamber. He asked that Council add any amendments that were approved
today to the most recent Plan, this would be the document from which public testimony would be
considered. Following the Public Hearing, the Council would have opportunity to make further
amendments if necessary, then there would be a motion to continue Ordinance No0.96-947B as
amended to the Council Meeting, November 14, 1996. Once the amendments were made at this
meeting, the Functional Plan would be completed but due to the fact that it was a land use decision,
there was need for a set of findings from the Legal Counsel as well as appending a series of maps to
the Ordinance prior to is final adoption. The Ordinance as it stands, amended at this meeting, would
be the Ordinance being acted upon unless there are technical amendments that would have to be
made due to the legal findings.

He added that what would be done at this meeting was to review amendments and consider
amendments by Title, each Title being taken in turn, dealing with the amendments themselves, at
the completion of this review process, Councilor McLain would introduce a series of consistency
amendments which would be dealt with, then Council would move to a Public Hearing.

Councilor McCaig clarified that some of the amendments before Council today may be
accompanied by public testimony which would follow the votes on these amendments?

Presiding Officer Kvistad responded that most of the amendments before Council had already
been testified to in prior meetings. There were some amendments which are technical adjustments
which wouldn’t have public testimony, if anyone wished to speak to these amendments, they would
be allowed to do so prior to a vote. There would then be a public hearing and amendments may be
introduced following the public hearing.

Michael Morrissey, Council Analyst reviewed each amendment before Council. He noted that the
Functional Plan as amended was available in the back of the Chamber as well as copies of the nine
amendments being considered at the Council meeting.

The first amendment was McLain Amendment #13, which arose through MPAC, having to do with
making the 80% minimum density requirement more flexible.

Motion: Councilor McLain moved Title 1, Section 2A, at lines 98 to 113, McLain amendment
#13.

Seconded: Councilor Morissette seconded the amendment.

Discussion: Councilor McLain reviewed this amendment noting that the amendment was a
combination of things, first, local jurisdictions had asked the Council to tell them what the product
was that was needed and let the local jurisdictions come up with a plan for their particular jurisdiction
to accomplish the 80% minimum density requirement. In support of these requests, there were three
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changes made as well as adding Mayor McRobert of Gresham suggestion which helped with
specificity of making sure some averaging was used in some of the density tactics being used while
keeping with the minimum density. A) Cities and counties shall apply a minimum density standard to
all zones allowing residential use as follows; 1a) provide that no development application including a
partial or subdivision may be approved unless the development will result in the building of 80% or
more of the maximum number of dwelling units per net acre permitted by zoning the designation for
the site. This was from the old language. This gave the minimum. B) Adopt minimum density
standards that apply to each development application that varies from the requirements of
subsection 1a above, however, for the purpose of compliance, Title 1 would be used. Only those
dwelling units that were allowed as the minimum density standards shall be counted for compliance
with a calculated capacity of Title 1. So for the purposes of Metro reviewing to ensure that densities
had been met, Title 1 numbers would be used. 2) The minimum density standard may be achieved
by the use of small lot district where an average lot size of 5000 to 6200 square feet allows flexibility
within that range on development application so long as the district remained in compliance with
minimum density standard used to calculate the capacity for the compliance with Title 1 capacities.
For example, there would be opportunity to have a smaller than lot size then a minimum required
which would allow for larger lots in the inventory allowing some flexibility on both ends of the scale.
3) No comprehensive plan provision implementing ordinances or local process such as site or
design review could be applied and no condition of approval could be imposed that would have the
effect of reducing the minimum density standard. This was in keeping with the spirit of Title 1
ensuring that those particular density requirements and density goals were being worked through.
This was reviewed at MPAC, it addressed some of the concerns of the local jurisdictions and also
dealt with the spirit of the 2040 Growth Concept on Density and targeting density in particular areas
that were better suited for that density. She requested the Council’s support.

Councilor Morissette added that he liked the idea of being more flexible with the 80% minimum
densities but as he votes this forward he was voting for the fact that this amendment made densities
more flexible. He did not support the 80% minimum densities across the board. It was his belief that
the local jurisdiction wouldn’t have the flexibility when it gets down to making this density work.

Mr. Larry Shaw commented that he noted an inconsistency from a recommendation at the MTAC
meeting which is included in McLain Amendment #14, two words, in 1a..including a partition or
subdivision, ‘partition’ should be crossed out to be consistent with the definition that MTAC
recommended.

There were no objections to Mr. Shaw’s change. Presiding Officer Kvistad indicated that this change
would be considered as the motion, which was accepted by Councilor McLain, so the motion would
included this change in language.

Councilor Monroe asked Councilor McLain for clarification when she referred to Title 1, should that
be instead Table 1.

Councilor McLain indicated she should have said Table 1, not Title 1.

Vote: The vote was 7 aye/ 0 nay/ 0 abstain. The McLain #13 amendment was approved
unanimously.

Mr. Morrissey reviewed McCaig Amendment #8, Title 2 spoke to zone B being required rather than
recommended. He noted that in the last McLain #14, an errata sheet, there was an item that was
inadvertently removed, language which spoke to zone B being recommended and currently in the
very last page of the Functional Plan there was a regional parking ratios map or chart and this
identified zone B parking as recommended. He suggested that these items may need to be
addressed.
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Motion: Councilor McCaig moved McCaig Amendment #8.
Seconded: Councilor Monroe seconded the amendment.

Discussion: Councilor McCaig addressed this amendment indicating that through her contacts
over that past week she found that the change in language moving it from required to recommended
did have a serious impact. She proposed that the wordage be changed back to required rather than
the current amended language, recommended. The current language established in zone A, those
areas which had access to transit, allowed for about five parking spaces per thousand. This was
possible because there were other modes of transportation. By moving the requirement to a
recommendation in zone B, all of the other areas which didn’t have accessibility to other transit
modes would be determined independently whether they wished to adhere to the parking ratio. The
recommended parking ratio for zone B is 6.2 parking spaces per thousand which was not very
restrictive. She believed this language changed to recommended undermined the efforts of the
entire region. Councilor McCaig recommended that the Functional Plan return to the original
language which was language which would require that the parking ratios be adhered to in zone B.

Councilor McLain spoke against this amendment noting her reasons, first, there were many areas
in the region that could not meet the responsibilities of a zone A commitment. Most of the zone B
would be either industrial, residential or rural, therefore they wouldn’t be getting much out of zone B.
She did not believe people will be flocking to these areas for the kind of commercial advantages
Councilor McCaig referred to. This wouldn’t apply if these individuals didn’t go there. Secondly, the
minimum standard was very high and strong and with the help of Councilor McCaig’s amendment
last week, this process for variances was strengthened for zone A. This would need to be
readdressed as the Regional Framework Plan and the Regional Transportation Plan update were
reviewed. She noted that this was unfinished work yet through the approved amendments, zone A
had been strengthened. One could not have a zone A requirement unless alternative transportation
was available. When transportation was available to a zone B area, it would be transferred to a zone
A status.

Councilor McFarland asked Councilor McCaig if there was any more clarification that could be
given to change back to required.

Councilor McCaig indicated that there were individuals in the audience who might testify on this
amendment but primarily by allowing it to be recommended, there was no proactive direction for
those jurisdictions which were outside of zone A on what they must do with their parking. By allowing
a moderate parking ratio to be required (25% higher for those jurisdictions in zone B than in zone A,
taking into consideration the flexibility and the difference of these jurisdictions) Metro encouraged
these jurisdictions to meet the overall standards which was being implemented in Title 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6
and 7 and that by allowing it to be simply recommended, it would not occur in some places, possibly
in those jurisdictions which were not interested in proceeding with the goals being established in the
2040 Growth Concept. She believed it is unreasonable and unfair to allow those jurisdictions to be
required to do anything at all.

Councilor Monroe said he would support Councilor McCaig’s amendment. He expressed the need
to attempt to develop regionalism, there was need for consistent policies. There was still the belief
that the zone B recommendations were appropriate, 25% greater than zone A in terms of what the
maximums allow. If these were appropriate, then there needed to be consistency around the region
because if there was no consistency, some local jurisdictions would adopt zone B maximums and
some would not. He would be concerned to see economic decisions by developers, by business
people based upon which local jurisdiction decided to go with the zone B recommendations and
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which did not. He preferred to see consistency across the region so they would not be making
economic decisions on this basis.

Councilor McLain responded to Councilor Monroe agreeing that Metro did need comparable
standards, however, there were not comparable conditions. In the region there were places where
the bus service was different or there was no type of transit supportive transportation system. Zone
B moved to Zone A as soon as this supportive transportation system was available.

Presiding Officer Kvistad opened a public hearing on this amendment.

G. B. Arrington of TriMet spoke in support of Councilor McCaig’'s amendment. TriMet was
interested in supporting, in extending the requirements to zone B. TriMet was concerned about the
possibility of creating disincentive in the market place to develop near transit, to send a signal to the
market place that one should go where the parking was. The areas near transit were the very areas
where Metro was trying to encourage development to occur where the higher densities were
anticipated, TriMet's concern was by making these zoning requirements recommended and
voluntary, it would create movement in the wrong direction. The City of Portland adopted tax
abatement for residential near transit because they believed it is important to have those incentives
in place. He pointed out that areas like Tanasbourne or Kruse Way were hot suburban markets that
would be in the voluntary zone B area. They did not have good transit service today, they should
have different parking ratios, voluntary ratios sent the wrong message. TriMet believed there should
be a consistent approach that Metro send a signal to the market place that parking was an issue of
regional concern and Metro shouldn’t be creating disincentives to develop near transit and incentive
to develop away from transit.

Keith Bartholomew, representing 1000 Friends of Oregon, 534 SW 3rd #1300, Portland, OR
97204, supported Councilor McCaig’s amendment for the same reasons which had already been
stated. He added that one such place, as examples of places that were in zone B under the current
standard, would become voluntary for maximum parking ratios, would include the entire area in
Tualatin around Boones Ferry Road along I-5 Southbound, was now sprouting all sorts of big box
retail. These areas were not just industrial wastelands. These were places that are hot markets for
those uses that attract very large parking lots. Secondly, he noted in his written testimony (included
in the permanent archive records of this meeting found in the Council Office), there was a report
from the Department of Environmental Quality done in 1994 on parking usage in the Kruse Way
area. DEQ analyzed the amount of parking being used in the area in preparation for the
development of maximum parking ratios, very similar to that which was being considered at the
Council meeting, found that in the Kruse Way in the three office buildings that were studied, parking
was being built at market conditions with no parking maximums at about 3.9 to 3.4 spaces per
thousand square feet. This was with no maximum standard in place. DEQ found that these parking
lots were substantially empty or significantly underfilled. The actual parking rates were between 2.7
and 2.95 spaces per thousand square feet. Compare that to maximum allowed under zone B? If
Metro was to make zone B maximum, that provision would require 4.1 spaces per thousand square
feet. In other words, what the Council was contemplating making mandatory was substantially higher
than what was actually built and significantly higher than what was actually used. He did not believe
this amendment crimped the market but what it did do was send a message to the market that we
want development to happen in places that were well served by transit.

Clayton Hering, represented the Association for Portland Progress, 520 SW Yamhill Suite 1000,
Portland, OR 97204. APP was a non-profit downtown business association, its mission being the
beneficial growth and development of the central city. APP had supported the visions of a higher
density region articulated in the 2040 plan as the best hope for preserving the quality of life.
However, APP was concerned that the aspects of the Functional Plan that were being considered at
today’s meeting would not contribute to the growth of increasing the density of development
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throughout the region without the McCaig amendment. APP was specifically concerned about the
structure of the regional parking ratio under consideration. The current draft of the Functional Plan
specified restrictive parking ratios for development in zone A, the area within which higher density
were encouraged. The Plan only recommended but did not require slightly less restrictive zoning
ratios in zone B. APP was concerned, as had been articulated by previous testimony, that the effect
of placing mandatory ratios on one zone, particularly those APP hoped to see higher density, would
only work against Metro. In fact, the market place was efficient and experiences had proven that
APPs concerns were valid. This was not to say that all types of development within both zones
should be subject to mandatory ratios. APP’s experience in the central city with ratios had taught
them that it was not feasible to create workable parking ratios for retail development nor did it serve
traffic management or air quality goals. Office uses and commuter traffic could be impacted by ratios
thus APP would encourage the creation of mandatory ratios for all office uses throughout the region
and on areas where commuters were likely to park. Ratios could vary dependent upon the
availability of transit but they should be required. APP had had first hand experience in the central
city with the disincentive unequal regulation places on development. The central city was the highest
density area in the region. It had the most stringent parking ratios and regulations in the region.
Developers had chosen to build outside the city partially because of the strict parking regulations. A
system that regulated some land and not other would only continue an unequal system.

Zack Semke, testified on behalf of the Coalition for the Livable Future (CLF), Coordinator. The
Coalition, an affiliation of over 30 non-profit organizations, was based in the Portland Metro region
working together to promote a compact equitable and attainable future for the area. CLF supported
the McCaig amendment on the Regional Parking Policy. The original maximum ratios of five parking
spaces per one thousand square feet for zone A and 6 spaces per thousand for zone B seemed very
reasonable, certainly worthy of Council support. It was Mr. Semke’s understanding that based on
Retail Expert Bob Gibb’s testimony concerning the industry standard for shopping centers was 5
spaces per thousand. These maximum ratios would hardly be radical step. The ratios should be
mandatory for both zones, A and B. By making parking ratios optional in zone B, would undermine
Metro’s original objective providing regional equity in parking. If maximum parking ratios were
required for core areas well served by transit and not zone B areas important development and
investment would be drawn away from transit corridors and regional town centers. Without equity in
the parking policy core areas would suffer economically as fringe areas accommodate larger and
larger parking lots. He asked the Council to please apply an equitable region wide parking policy.

Mark Whitlow, Bogle and Gates, Retail Task Force, 222 SW Columbia #1400, Portland, OR 97201,
did not support the concept of maximum parking ratios. Relative to this specific amendment, it was
his understanding that positions needed to be rethought. It was his understanding that the original
move away from mandatory requirements in zone B was part of the rational for another amendment,
shifting an adjustment process to a variance process. It was his hope that if there was a return to
mandatory requirements in both zones A and B, that there would be a return to the adjustment
procedure as well. He believed this was appropriate based on his comments last week. Two things
came into play here, a need for uniform regulations and also a recognition that there were different
circumstances, different types of development in different areas throughout the region. The
adjustment procedure gave local governments, cities and counties the ability to take those different
conditions into account. They urged that if Council returned to mandatory regulations in A and B,
there was also a return to the adjustment procedures.

Jim Mark, Melvin Mark Companies, 111 SW Columbia #1380, Portland OR 97201, member of the
Retail Task Force, supported what Mr. Whitlow said previously. He also wished to correct testimony
he had made before regarding office building complexes. His company had been in business for
over 50 years, he himself had be in realty for over 15 years. In a typical suburban office complex
without adequate bus service or transit service, 3.5 parking spaces, with a 95% fully occupied office
complex equaled a completely full parking lot. It was a joke to say that those parking lots were
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empty, they might be empty at 6:00 am in the morning or at 7:00 pm at night but during the time
they had operated complexes around the city they had been fully used. It was important, unless
TriMet was going to increase some of the corridors, to remember that parking ratios didn’t change
peoples use of cars until the price of operating an automobile went up. He encouraged the least
restrictive as possible until there was transit corridors that would serve those areas.

Councilor Morissette asked Mr. Mark is he concurred with the amendment or he would like to keep
it where it currently was with the adjustment from variance?

Mr. Mark responded that he would like to keep it where it currently was, prior to the amendment?

Presiding Officer Kvistad clarified that if this amendment were to pass, Mr. Mark would want to go
back to the original language. Thus, he did not want the amendment to pass.

The Honorable Gussie McRobert, Mayor of Gresham, reminded the Council that the zone B
maximum ratio is 25% higher than zone A, this made up for the lack of transit. It was her
understanding that taking zone B out of the mandatory area was done to avoid a lawsuit. She
suggested to the Council that it was not good to craft policy to avoid a lawsuit, craft the best possible
policy based on the record and this would then hold up under an appeal. The record would not
support zone B being optional. There was much testimony on the record at the MPAC meetings from
DEQ that they needed the whole thing to comply with the Ozone Abatement Plan. There was
Langdon B. Marsh’s letter which said if the amendment did in fact provide an incentive for
development in zone B then it would be detrimental to the maintenance plan. She thought to change
it back meant it would hold up on appeal. There had been note that this would be made up for in the
RTP. Unfinished work didn’t cut it at LUBBA. That was not a finding that could be justified. She
suggested that we would be better off going back to the mandatory. It could be political feasible but it
wouldn’t hold up. Metro would be wasting the city’s money.

Councilor McLain indicated that Mayor McRobert and she had spoken of both the McLain and the
other amendments and asked if it were not true that the testimony just given was based on the
Functional Plan and not individual titles?

Mayor McRobert responded that this testimony was based just on this Title, Title 2.

Councilor McLain said the DEQ letter written by Mayor McRobert she acknowledged but as far as
Mayor McRobert comments on what we got or what we were trying to achieve, wasn'’t that based on
all of the titles?

Mayor McRobert responded that, it was not.

Councilor McLain asked if Title 2 was going to carry the whole 2040 Growth Concept?

Mayor McRobert responded that during the MPAC meetings the DEQ group was there to testify
only about the Ozone Abatement Plan. Yes, the entire Plan applied but as Councilor McLain said it
was unfinished. Most of the Regional Framework Plan was to come.

Councilor McLain added that they would talk more about it in Title 4.

Katherina Woodward, 6234 SW 30th Ave, Portland, OR 97201, supported Councilor McCaig’s
amendment to return to the original maximum ratios in both zones, A and B.

Presiding Officer Kvistad closed the public hearing concerning McCaig amendment #8.
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Discussion: Councilor Morissette asked Councilor McCaig if her amendment was designed to
eliminated the variance process or her amendment would keep the variance process?

Councilor McCaig answered that her amendment was specifically to only deal with zone B and to
move zone B from a recommended to a required parking ratio.

Councilor Morissette concluded that this amendment kept the variance process.

Councilor McLain indicated that the first amendment in the packet was not an amendment that
supported dirty air. It was an amendment that supported air cleaner than current standards. Second,
this was unfinished work because this was sequential work, the rest of the work would be finished
with the Regional Transportation Plan. She believed Councilor McCaig and she would be much
closer at that point but right now there were no buses in Forest Grove that she could ride to get into
Metro every day. There was only one on a trunkline that she must walk two to three miles one way.
She noted that the language said that when there was transit available, it would move to zone A.

Presiding Officer Kvistad spoke against Councilor McCaig’s amendment for two reasons, first,
parking maximums in areas that had no transit service whatsoever were detrimental to his
community as well as being detrimental to the region as a whole. When there was a transit agency
which functions and gave equal level and number of service to all the communities that were paying
transit taxes then maybe he would consider treating his community and the outlying communities
differently than he would treat others. Second and most important, the Council made a commitment
last week to put in a variance to strengthen the zone A. The Council gave a commitment that we
would have recommended zone B to give the maximum degree of flexibility possible. The Council
had this discussion and the vote was to strengthen zone A requirements because there was
allowance for a bit more flexibility in the outlying regions. He believed to go back on that now
represented a real focus on making a decision and then turning around and going back on the word
that was given to others when the amendment was strengthened. He urged the Council vote no.

Councilor McCaig closed by saying that within zone A different jurisdictions were not all the same
even within zone A there were some jurisdictions who had better transit, more bike ways, better
pedestrian access. She understood that there was a difference in jurisdictions. Her point being that
between zone A and zone B, it was grossly unfair and detrimental to all of the overall goals of the
2040 process if we allowed those areas which were in zone B to not break a sweat. As the result of
allowing zone B to be recommended and not required, we would see those areas which were willing
to allow auto dependent uses draw from zone A which would be detrimental to the areas we
represent as well. She urged the Council’s support of her amendment.

Vote: The vote was 4 aye/ 3 nay/ 0 abstain. Councilors McLain, Morissette and Presiding Officer
Kvistad voted nay, the amendment passed.

Presiding Officer Kvistad noted the time certain testimony requested from Commissioner Hale and
the Honorable Rob Drake, Mayor of Beaverton who which to speak on the MPACs discussions.

Commissioner Charlie Hale, MPAC chair, briefed the Council noting that the Council was about to
put in place the first foundation stone in a big planning effort and he encouraged the Council to
continue. Secondly, it was very important the relationship between the Council’s advisory committee,
MPAC and the Council not be an endless loop so MPAC had refrained from rehashing issues that
the Council had already been advised on. Individual local governments, citizens and constituents
were going to continue to have the right to have their input. Commissioner Hale reviewed two
amendments that MPAC had worked on at the previous MPAC meeting. First, McLain amendment
#12 clarified a reality which was that eight intersections per mile was not going to work in situations
were there was a river or lake or some other major geographic feature that required the interruption
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of the street pattern. MPAC reviewed this amendment and urged the Council’s support. McCaig
amendment #4, the compliance regiment. MPAC believed that the Council, not a hearings officer
should act on those interpretation issues also noting both in the MPAC meeting and at MTAC that
there was considerable concern about the technical effect of this amendment. MPAC urged that
between now and the conclusion of the Council’s findings, both the Council as a policy making body
and the legal counsel have a clear understanding of what this provision would do and what it
wouldn’t do, where it would apply to local governments actions and where it wouldn’t. MPAC
believed they were in agreement with the Council’s policy direction but the details needed to be
correct. Sometimes problems emerged after the fact if the details weren'’t correct. Finally, as a
representative of a local government, Commissioner Hale spoke for the City of Portland,
commending the accessory unit amendment, it was a fair way to do this on a regional level. He
expressed support for that provision. In summary, they were happy that the Council was at this point,
this was a great experiment. The Council had gotten to this stage in this experiment with the active
support and involvement of the local governments who had to put this Plan into action. The Council
also had the citizens of this region engaged in these issues. Two success stories, an active
collaboration between local governments and the regional government on how to do this difficult
work and there were citizens all over the region who were now aware and involved in growth
management issues. Both of these were important changes. He urged the Council to finish the work,
put this Plan into action and then ready themselves for even more difficult decisions ahead.

The Honorable Rob Drake, Mayor of Beaverton and Vice Chair of MPAC, supported Metro’s efforts
to finalize the Urban Growth Management Functional Plan and produce a document which would
serve as a blue print to properly management and balance growth in the Portland region in the next
20 years. He applauded the Council’s efforts to continue to respond to citizen input and make
changes which reflect the many views of our communities. The City Council and he were in support
of the Functional Plan, there had been many recommended changes to the Council, which had been
considered and included in the revised documents. They understood that the Council was trying to
balance competing interests and keep the region livable, vital and the economy sound for the next
generations. They also supported the Council’s efforts to keep a tight urban form and preserve
valuable forests and farmlands. The City believed that the final Functional Plan document should
contain general guidelines which allowed local jurisdictions to retain its governance autonomy and
the ability to maintain its local identity. In recent revisions of the Functional Plan, the Council had
added provisions for a hearing officer. He said Commissioner Hale recommended that this addition
be deleted and it was his understanding that Councilor McCaig had recommended substituting a
hearings officer for a decision of the Executive Officer. Mayor Drake supported those changes. He
noted that it had been a tough arduous process and he could see from the amendments before
Council that not everything was turning out as Washington County would like, referring specifically to
the parking provisions, but he understood the difficulty in trying to come to a document that tried to
meet the needs of the region for the next 20 to 40 years.

Councilor McLain asked if Mayor Drake was talking about McCaig amendment #77?

Mayor Drake indicated he thought it was amendment #4, the compliance procedures amendment
which had been renumbered to amendment #7.

Michael Morrissey said that there were no amendments in Titles 3, the next amendment was Title
4.

Councilor McLain commented about Title 3 given the input from testimony, staff and the Executive
Officer. She said that there were no amendments brought forward at this point because this Title 3
did not go into effect until the model ordinance and map were finished. Even if it was agreed upon
that there should be some more specificity or definition to some of these items, they could not make
those legitimately until the model ordinance is seen. The general type of language was general
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language with general goals, the map and the model ordinance would bring to the Plan specificity. At
the time these items would be brought forward there could be some technical amendments that
would be made at that time.

Presiding Officer Kvistad proceeded to Title 4.

Michael Morrissey reviewed Title 4 McCaig amendment #5, having to do with section 2 the
comprehensive plan in implementing changes required, related to those areas that allowed retail
uses larger than 60,000 square feet in employment areas.

Motion: Councilor McCaig moved the adoption of McCaig amendment #5.
Seconded: Councilor McFarland seconded the motion.

Discussion: Councilor McCaig indicated that Presiding Officer Kvistad and she had an interest
with Title 4 to see if some of the concerns remaining could be addressed. She asked John
Fregonese to come forward to explain more specifically what was done in the last amendment. She
had several questions. Her concern with Title 4 section B amendment, approved at the previous
Council meeting, was that she believed that Council may be negatively effecting some existing
conditions which were already in place and that we were being unnecessarily restrictive in the
zoning requirements retroactively rather than proactively. The McCaig amendment #5 addressed
that. She asked Mr. Fregonese to explain the current language in zone B that were adopted at the
last Council meeting. She clarified Title 4, section B, line 599.

John Fregonese, Director of Growth Management Services for Metro, responded by saying that the
two versions of zone B major differences in their effect were the way it was currently written, if an
area was in an employment area as designated on the map, if it was currently in commercial use
and they wanted to expand by more than 60,000 square feet or if it was vacant and they wished to
build a structure of more than 60,000 square feet, they would have to provide transportation
adequacy. In other words, they would have to show before they built or expanded, the local
government would have to require that they have relatively uncongested roads before the local
government could permit building or expansion.

Councilor McCaig asked if there was an owner of commercial property who owned property in an
employment section and wanted to build an 80,000 square foot building they would have to meet
these criteria in order to build today by the amendment which was passed at the last Council
meeting?

Mr. Fregonese answered affirmatively, qualifying that the only difference was if it was currently
zoned for commercial use, if it was zoned for industrial use of non-commercial use, non retail use,
they would have to meet the test in either case. This did not effect areas that were currently zoned
industrial, business park or commercial office of any of these types of areas, it effected only areas
that were currently zoned for retail use. The only difference was for areas that were currently in
commercial use.

Councilor McCaig asked Presiding Officer Kvistad if the Tualatin example was applicable to this?
Mr. Fregonese answered yes, the Tualatin Gl Joes area was brought up at MPAC as a typical
example, it was an employment area, it was also zoned industrial, it was a kind of zone that

permitted retail use, many retail entities occur in the Durham interchange.

Councilor McCaig synopsized that in order for that district and those developments to continue,
they would now have to meet the criteria adopted in the Council meeting of last week.



Metro Council Meeting
Thursday, October 24, 1996
Page 12

John Fregonese said that if they wished to expand by more than 60,000 square feet, they would
have to meet the criteria adopted at last week’s Council meeting.

Councilor McLain commented that first she made a list of everyone who voted on Title 2, Parking.
These groups included TriMet, 1000 Friends, the Progress Board, Mayor Gussie McRobert,
Councilor McLain indicated that this Title should be called Retail, Employment Areas and Parking
Issues. What this particular amendment #5 did was grandfather everything that was on the board
right now. So if there was something that was currently 60,000 square feet and there was no
adequate transportation, another 60,000 square feet could be built without proving adequate
transportation. What the McLain amendment did, that Councilor McLain presented at last week’s
Council meeting, was to note exceptions, yet, these entities that needed to expand or wished to
rebuild must demonstrate adequate transportation, there would be the kind of traffic patterns and
parking patterns that made sense for the rest of the people who were in those employment areas
and also for the general public who were trying to get to the store. What this amendment did was to
totally gut the retail section of the 2040 Growth Concept. She believed the McCaig amendment was
a bad amendment and she encouraged the Council not to pass the amendment.

Councilor McCaig responded that she had struggled with Title 4, she felt that it might be easier to
be more restrictive in Title 4 than in some other areas. There was no place else in the document
which spoke to being retroactive. She believed that we must respect the relationships we have with
our local governments and other partners, which continued to be the business community and
commercial development. For those individuals who had invested under certain rules in these areas,
it was appropriate that they be allowed to follow the same rules until the time of this Functional Plan.
The Plan was intended to be a proactive document, leading the region into the future and directing
future actions. To apply this particular amendment seemed unduly harsh on one specific industry. As
a result of this, she submitted this amendment for consideration.

Councilor Morissette directed his comment to Councilor McLain saying that he did not see the
same result in this amendment that she did. He believed that Councilor McCaig’s arguments were
reasonable. It was his hope as we move through this Plan at the Council meeting that we kept the
passion but we worked through the process.

Councilor McLain asked that the Council, referring to section 3 exceptions, made sure they
remembered what was in place in the original language. She added that it was important to be
responsive to the retail industry. The retail industry wanted Title 4 to disappear. It was explained to
them that Title 4 was not going to disappear, it was a main component of the 2040 Growth Concept.
She said to the retail industry, what was it that could be done to assist the industry when there were
exceptions and there were truly some situations that called for exceptions. She noted section 3
exceptions, exceptions to the standard for employment areas may be included in local compliance
plans. This was already allowed through local governments, a) low traffic generating land
consumptive commercial uses with low parking demand which had community or region wide
markets or b) which had specific employment areas which had substantially developed retail areas
or which were proposed to be or had been locally designated but not acknowledged by the effective
date of this Functional Plan as retail areas could allowed new or redeveloped retail uses where
adequate transportation facilities was demonstrated in the local compliance plan as provided in Title
8, and c) retail uses that are really different that primarily drew from business from market area not
more than 2.5 miles from the site where adequate transportation facility capacity were demonstrated
in the local compliance plan as provided in Title 8. She also had an amendment that she would be
bringing forward if the McCaig amendment went down which would make clearly what was meant by
adequate transportation. It would help go along with the Regional Transportation Plan and the
Functional Plan

and would be easier to define.
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Presiding Officer Kvistad felt it would be unmanageable to go through each amendment and have
public testimony for each amendment, he asked if the Council would like to change the format. If not
the general discussion would be moved forward amongst the Council, the item voted upon and then
public testimony would be allowed following the votes.

Councilor McLain responded that she felt either format would do. She had heard testimony and
gotten written comments from most individuals in the audience. She thought that the idea was to
have something for the public to react to in its entirety. If the Council went ahead and voted the
amendments first, the public could react to those that were passed.

Councilor McCaig said that it was odd to vote and then hear public testimony.

Councilor McFarland indicated that her question was similar to Councilor McCaig’s. She
questioned whether the Council would have an opportunity to respond to the individuals who testified
after the Council took action at the Council meeting but before the Functional Plan was passed in its
entirety. She suggested that after this amendment was acted upon, a public hearing be opened to
allow testimony on whatever amendment the public wished to testify and then the Council could
respond.

Councilor Monroe thought the right way to proceed would be to have each one of the amendments
presented with the questions from the Council, but not voted on, then take public testimony and then
have a series of votes on the amendments. This would allow the public when they testify to comment
on whatever amendments they wished to testify and to testify only once, thusly, testimony wouldn’t
be as arduous.

Councilor Washington said he wished to hear from the public, they did not need to be here until
late. He concurred with Councilor Monroe.

Councilor Morissette indicated he had some prepared remarks that take on the whole Plan. He
was prepared to talk to his concerns throughout the Plan, title by title. It was appropriate that the
Council wait until testimony was given before the amendments were voted upon.

Presiding Officer Kvistad concluded that they would proceed through each of these items, moved
and seconded each amendment, have technical discussions on each of these items, as soon as the
amendments and the errata sheet had been moved through, there would be general public
testimony and then the amendments would be voted upon following the public testimony.

Michael Morrissey reviewed McLain amendment #11 on Title 4. This amendment was a clarification
of the word ‘adequate’ as it related to transportation facilities and added the word “new’ to retail uses
larger than 60,000 square feet.

Motion: Councilor McLain moved McLain amendment #11 for adoption.
Seconded: Councilor Monroe seconded the motion.

Discussion: Councilor McLain noted that the word ‘new’ on line 605 had been added to make a
consistency change because there was ‘new’ in the industrial and this would then also add ‘new’ in
the employment area. In line 607 to 611, one of the comments Councilor McLain received after
amendment #4 was passed at last week’s Council meeting was a request to define the word
adequate. With the assistance of the Transportation and Legal staff, the Title was amended to say,
adequate to serve the retail use consistent with Metro’s Functional Plan for transportation. She
believed this tightened up the amendment and made the goal more specific. She believed this
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clarified and went along with making sure there was adequate transportation any where there was a
retail store.

Analyst Morrissey spoke of McCaig amendment #6 on Title 4 which deleted subsection C of
section which was the exceptions section.

Motion: Councilor McCaig moved the adoption of McCaig amendment #6.
Seconded: Councilor Washington seconded the motion.

Discussion: Councilor McCaig spoke to her amendment, this change was included in the
amendment at last week’s Council meeting where there was an exception in Employment areas
which allowed a 2.5 mile market area. This was originally proposed as helping a particular need,
however, it did not do this, therefore, instead of cluttering up the statute with it, it was not necessary
to have included.

Mr. Morrissey reviewed McLain amendment #12 in Title 6 which originated with MPAC and had to
do with street connectivity clarifications.

Motion: Councilor McLain moved the adoption of McLain amendment #12.
Seconded: Councilor Morissette seconded the motion.

Discussion: Councilor McLain said that at the MPAC meeting language was borrowed from
another section of Title 6 there were comments made that included lakes, freeways and other items
that got in the way of connectivity of every single road. So this amendment gave allowances for
areas which had barriers preventing it, making it typographically impossible to connect every road.

Mr. Morrissey said Kvistad amendment #6 in Title 8 Compliance Extension Process.
Motion: Presiding Officer Kvistad moved the adoption of Kvistad amendment #6.
Seconded: Councilor McLain seconded the motion.

Discussion: Presiding Officer Kvistad said this motion was to respond to local government
concerns presented by Mr. Larry Shaw. This amendment allowed for a very limited extension of the
timelines under the Functional Plan only if the city or county had demonstrated substantial progress
or proof of good cause for failing to complete the requirements on time. This item was to respond to
differences in jurisdictions who dealt with their comprehensive plans as well as their state periodic
review. Some of the jurisdictions review period came up following the 24 month requirement so this
exception was there for those jurisdictions only if they needed it to deal with the state periodic
review.

Mr. Morrissey reviewed McCaig amendment #7 in Title 8, further work on interpretation process,
clarification in sections 5 and 6.

Motion: Councilor McCaig moved McCaig amendment #7.
Seconded: Councilor McFarland seconded the motion.
Discussion: Councilor McCaig spoke of last week’s Council meeting where she raised an issue

about the role of citizens and the process that a citizen could follow being involved in interpretation
of the Functional Plan. At the direction of the committee, several things were left in place including
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establishing a compliance interpretation process in the packet (part of the permanent record of this
Council meeting, found in the Council office) which was sent out that allowed for local jurisdictions to
request of Metro interpretation advise on the Functional Plan. Additionally, what the Council agreed
to send out last week was simply reordering the sections, calling the compliance interpretation as
section 4, section 6 a citizen review process agreeing to establish the current law in the document so
people would know how to proceed if they were interested in being involved. Lastly, number 7 was
reordered to be enforcement. The Council directed Councilor McCaig to see if the Council would like
to proactively go out and involve citizens in this process beyond what the law current required or
allowed which was for a citizen to appeal to the Council and then to LUBBA, to see if the same
language could be designed which would proactively involve citizens in the process. A draft was
developed and taken to MPAC. MPAC had comments which she agreed with. The McCaig
amendment #7 included the Functional Plan interpretation process which had the specific
amendment from MPAC, rather than having a hearings officer involved it would be replaced with the
Executive Officer and the Metro Council. She was comfortable with this change, it was simply a
different process. The outcome was still the same. Section 5 was renamed from Compliance
Interpretation Process to being a Functional Plan Interpretation Process. Section 6 was the new
citizen review process, allowing a citizen who had presented written or oral testimony to a city or
county on one of these issues who had developed standing (someone who had been involved at the
local level) petition the Metro Council to initiate a Functional Plan interpretation or conflict resolution
action. The Council could hear the citizen’s petition. There was a list of four items which the Council
could then proceed with, 1) to interpret the Functional Plan for the citizen, 2) to initiate a Functional
Plan interpretation using the process in section 5 to give it to the Executive to go through a process
and make a findings, 3) to allow for the conflict resolution process in RUGGOS, 4) or the issue was
postponed because it was understood that something in the future was going to be resolving the
problem and as a result did not deal with it directly at that time. Councilor McCaig thought the
general feeling among Council members was that they were interested in making this doucment
citizen friendly as much as possible and that Council would allow citizens to petition the Council,
take action, if necessary with local jurisdictions. There were still concerns as expressed by
Commissioner Hale and the home builders. She was more than comfortable with appointing a work
group during the interim before this Plan took effect to see if there was some additional amendment
that should be made to the process.

Mr. Morrissey spoke to McLain amendment #14, a series of consistency amendments or errata.
There were seven amendments included in this amendment.

Motion: Councilor McLain moved McLain amendment #14.
Seconded: Councilor McCaig seconded the motion.

Discussion: Councilor McLain said line 144, cities and counties inside the Urban Growth
Boundary was something brought up at MPAC. It went along with the fact that they w